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SECOND QUARTERLY REPORT OF THE SECRETARY GENERAL
ON THE SITUATION IN HAITI PURSUANT TO AG/RES. 2058 (XXXIV-O/04)

This document is being distributed to the permanent missions and
will be presented to the Permanent Council of the Organization.

SECOND QUARTERLY REPORT OF THE SECRETARY GENERAL
ON THE SITUATION IN HAITI PURSUANT TO AG/RES. 2058 (XXXIV-O/04)

INTRODUCTION

This second report of the Secretary General to the Permanent Council, pursuant to paragraph 15 of Resolution AG/RES. 2058 of 8 June 2004, describes the situation in Haiti between September and early December.

The Special Mission has collaborated closely with the United Nations Stabilization Mission in Haiti (MINUSTAH) and the entire international community throughout this period.  Pursuant to the Memorandum of Understanding signed between the UN and the OAS on November 3, a Committee of Electoral Cooperation (CCE) has been established.  The Mission is participating in three committees established to ensure monitoring of the Interim Cooperation Framework - the Committees on Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration (DDR), Justice and Human Rights and Elections.  The Mission continues to participate in the bi-weekly meetings of the Platform for Police Cooperation.  It is part of the “Core Group” established pursuant to UN Security Council Resolution 1542, to bring together embassies, international financial institutions, and UN system agencies, under the presidency of the Special Representative of the Secretary General of the United Nations (SRSG).

POLITICAL SITUATION, HUMAN RIGHTS AND THE ELECTORAL PROCESS


The political situation remains unsettled.  The security situation is also a source of concern.  The Special Mission has taken enhanced preventive measures to ensure the security of its personnel.  Travel and, at times, working hours have been restricted.  In the provinces especially, the former military have become increasingly visible discharging police functions with the approval of segments of the population at large.  Disarmament, though discussed, remains elusive.


The human rights situation merits attention.  National and international human rights organizations have denounced in particular recent incidents in Fort National and the National Penitentiary.  Serious investigations are needed in these and other cases.  Human rights organizations have also criticized the disappearance of the majority of the evidence in the Jean Dominique case.  At the end of October, the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights denounced arbitrary arrests, as well as the undue pressures exerted on the Haitian human rights organizations that had raised protests.    Conditions of detention continue to be problematic.  On December 2, a riot at the national penitentiary ended in 8 dead among the prisoners and 54 wounded, including 4 guards, based on statistics provided by the Haitian National Police.  Lavalas prisoners were not affected.  


The holding of free and fair elections by the end of 2005 remains the number one priority of this government.  Responsibility for the process lies in the hands of the Provisional Electoral Council (CEP), supported primarily by MINUSTAH and the OAS.  The CEP has experienced a number of internal crises since its constitution, leading to the resignation of its President, Roselor Julien, on November 8.  The Catholic Church, which Madame Julien represented on the CEP, has recently designated a successor.  It should be noted that Fanmi Lavalas has declined to designate a representative to the institution.


In spite of these internal difficulties, the CEP has accomplished several steps.  With support from MINUSTAH and the Special Mission, the CEP organized two seminars, the first with political parties, the second with civil society, at which were discussed the vote of the Diaspora, the participation of women, voter registration and the electoral law.  The institution has completed drafting amendments to the electoral law, which will be submitted to the political parties before publication by decree.  From November 21 to 27, eight members of the CEP attended a training workshop in Mexico organized by the OAS, MINUSTAH and the Federal Electoral Institute of Mexico, dealing with different aspects of the electoral process presented by experts from Panama, El Salvador, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Venezuela.


The electoral budget totals US$ 43 million, of which $41 million was pledged by international donors and $2 million by the interim Haitian government.  However, this budget is insufficient to cover the costs of the civic education campaign and the national and international observation.  


At the last count, 91 political parties were registered in Haiti. Several new parties have emerged since the events of February, including MODEREH, led by former Lavalas Senator Dany Toussaint, Haïti Union 2002 led by the former Governor of the Central Bank Bonivert Claude, formerly associated with the Mouvement pour l’Instauration de la Democratie en Haiti (MIDH) of Marc Bazin, the Rassemblement des Patriotes Haitiens (RPH) led by Anthony Dumont, former member of the Espace de Concertation and the Mobilisation pour le progrès d’Haiti (MPH), launched last November 16 in Cap Haïtien by Samir Mourra. 

URGENT, HUMANITARIAN SITUATION


A few months after the flooding which led to over 2,000 deaths in the south of the country, tropical storm Jeanne unleashed torrential rains in the North, the North-West and the Artibonite over September 17 and 18.  As of last count, the toll of the catastrophe numbers is: 1,870 dead; 884 missing; 2,620 wounded and thousands of homes destroyed or seriously damaged. The city of Gonaïves was the most affected by the flooding.  In total, the number of persons affected is estimated to be 300,000. Upon hearing the first news of the flooding, the SRSG of the OAS accompanied the Prime Minister Latortue, other members of government and the UNDP Resident Representative on an aerial survey of the affected areas.  A national joint committee was established by Haitian authorities in order to coordinate the distribution of humanitarian aid.  The situation at the distribution posts left much to be desired and there were reported clashes between MINUSTAH soldiers and delinquents seeking to capture supplies.  Security problems impeded the flow of humanitarian aid.  On September 26, a convoy of vehicles was attacked by bandits and, for over two week during October, containers of the World Food Program remained blocked within the Port-au-Prince port.  On October 1, the United Nations launched an emergency Flash appeal seeking US$32 million in supplementary aid; by the beginning of November, only US$10.6 million had been received. 


During a visit of solidarity to Haiti from October 6 to 7, Secretary General Miguel Angel Rodríguez traveled to Gonaïves.  He was accompanied by the SSRG of the OAS, Ambassador Modeste, the SRSG of the United Nations, Juan Valdès and several representatives of the interim government. The Secretary General took advantage of his trip to Haiti to deliver a check for US$25,000 to the national Red Cross, and he stressed the material and monetary contribution—some US$100,000—given by the Pan American Development Foundation (PADF) for emergency assistance and the aid provided on the ground by the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO/WHO).  The Secretary General also announced that the OAS Office for Sustainable Development and the Environment would collaborate with the World Bank on a project for US$13 million to assist vulnerable communities in the prevention of natural disasters and to manage the reconstruction of devastated areas.

INTERNATIONAL SUPPORT


Resolution 2058 called upon the international community and international financial institutions to act on their commitments to strengthen democracy in Haiti by supporting economic and social programs and comply with their other commitments, in order to alleviate the poverty that affects the majority of the population. More than one billion dollars were pledged at the International Donors Conference on Haiti held from July 19 to 20 in Washington D.C. The international community has been slow to disburse these funds, and it is hoped that the December 15 meeting of the Haiti Contact group in Washington, D.C. will assist in redressing this issue.

OAS SPECIAL MISSION


The Special Mission has continued its work in Haiti according to the general guidelines established by resolution AG/RES. 2058, adopted by the OAS General Assembly on June 8, 2004. As previously mentioned, the Mission has also begun implementation of the 2004 General Assembly mandate to assist the CEP in the preparation, organization and supervision of the elections, as well as in the proclamation of the results, in cooperation with MINUSTAH.

Activities were begun, in the context of the special OAS program in that country, to strongly support the supreme electoral authority of Haiti--the Provisional Electoral Council (CEP)--in organizing and administering the elections scheduled for 2005. 

In that connection, the General Secretariat technical team dealing with elections began its design and implementation of a voter registration program to guarantee the inclusion of every eligible Haitian voter.  The program is also to issue a proper, reliable identification document.  This effort also involves the possible post-election installation of an information and technology database with which to modernize and strengthen Haiti’s existing civil registry system to the greatest possible degree. 

Also contemplated is possible support in the creation of an information system for the registry of political organizations and candidates, and possible support in designing applied technology for the transmission and publication of election results.

Security


The vetting project with the Haitian National Police (HNP), which commenced in June 2004 and seeks to screen out individuals connected to human rights abuses or the traffic in illegal narcotics, has continued its activities at an accelerated speed, given the urgency for the HNP to increase its ranks. The five technical advisors assigned to this project support the HNP in the professionalization of its recruitment procedures, mainly assisting to conduct candidate interviews and background checks.  Over the last three months, 275 applicants have been interviewed and investigated (including former military) with a view to filling the ranks of the 15th class.  The process has begun for the selection of 600 new applicants for the 16th class which is slated to commence training in December.  This project is expected to be extended for a period of 6 months in 2005.


Also in the field of capacity building of the Haitian National Police Force, the Mission has retained a technical advisor to the Director General of the HNP in order to support his management and commanding roles, with the objective of consolidating the structures of leadership and oversight and improving the performance of the units.  In addition, in collaboration with the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), the Mission is designing a new management training project for PNH leadership.  This latter project, entirely financed by CIDA, should start in 2005.


In October, the Special Mission delivered the last batch of equipment purchased during the year for the needs of the PNH.  In all, the Special Mission has supplied close to US$ 170,000 in supplies and equipment to various departments of the National Police (Inspectorate General, Personnel) and has financed repairs in the police stations of Hinche, Cap Haïtien and Gonaïves which were damaged during the events of February 2004.  On November 20 the Deputy Chief of Special Mission travelled to Jacmel to mark, along with the Canadian ambassador, the renovation of the city’s police station and prison, carried out by the Special Mission with a financial contribution from Canada. 
Governance


Since September, twenty-one Haitian experts have been posted to various ministries within the framework of a project for capacity building within the interim government designed by the Special Mission in cooperation with the Office of the Prime Minister.  The project is intended to strengthen the institutional capacity of the transitional government to devise policy and to improve the delivery of basic services to the population.  Consultants are assigned to the Ministries of Justice, Commerce and Industry, Youth and Sports, Public Works and the Office of the Prime Minister.
Justice and Human Rights


In the field of human rights, given the current state of affairs, the Special Mission has continued, although in a constrained manner, its monitoring activities especially in Port au Prince; and in Cap Haïtien, where  the Special Mission has maintained an advisor.  However, the Mission has shifted the focus of its work toward training and capacity building for human rights organizations and groups representing particularly vulnerable sectors of civil society, such as associations for the promotion of women’s rights.  One of the branches of its activities is to familiarize these groups with the Inter-American system of human rights.  The Mission has also provided material and technical support, for example, the donation of equipment to one national human rights organization and the purchase of literature to be used in human rights training.


The Special Mission has followed the legal cases of well known figures of the Aristide government before the Court of First Instance and the Court of Appeals, to wit the cases of the detention of former Prime Minister Yvon Neptune, of the three Lavalas parliamentarians Yvon Feuillé, Rudy Hérivaux and Gérard Gilles, as well as that of Father Gérard Jean-Juste, who was finally freed on November 29, 2004.  The Special Mission has also followed the cases of judges who have been persecuted or are victims of intimidation.  Additionally, the Mission has interviewed human rights organizations—NCHR, CARLI and POHDH—pursued by jury members who had acquitted the defendants Louis Jodel Chamblain and Jackson Joanis in a trial in which judicial shortcomings were widely denounced, including by the OAS Special Mission (see C/P doc.3942/04 corr.1 of September 24 2004). These organizations have filed a petition before the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights.


The Special Mission continues its work with different partners on the elaboration of projects to train and strengthen judicial actors.  As such, the Mission has continued discussions on the accord between the National Association of Haitian Magistrates, the Ibero-American Network of Justices and the Chilean Association of Magistrates for internships for Haitian judges in Chile. The Mission has also initiated discussions with different partners, including the UNDP, with a view to institutionalizing legal assistance in Haiti using a model involving universities, the Bar Association, the judiciary and the Ministry of Justice.

General Operations


This autumn, the Special Mission prepared two important visits from Washington.  From September 9 to 11, it first received a delegation of ten members of the Permanent Council of the OAS, led by its president, Ambassador Carmen Marina Gutiérrez of Nicaraguag, to make an assessment of the situation in Haiti and to reaffirm “its conviction that the only way to build a better future is the way of democratic institutions that respect human rights and political pluralism within a framework of law applied equally to all.”  To this effect, the Permanent Council delegation pledged its“...direct support for the immediate launch of a citizen registration program, not only to assist the Provisional Electoral Council in holding free and transparent elections in 2005, but also to compile a civil registry offering the identity and dignity of citizens to all Haitians, without political, social or economic discrimination”; an engagement which the Special Mission has begun to implement. 


As previously mentioned, on October 6 the Mission welcomed OAS Secretary General Miguel Angel Rodríguez, who came to present the support of the organization and its affiliated agencies to the victims of tropical storm Jeanne.  The Secretary General took advantage of the occasion to meet with the principal representatives of the political class and of Haitian civil society, using the opportunity to make a plea for dialogue among all Haitian sectors.  The Special Mission also helped to coordinate the September 1 to 3 visit of a delegation from the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, led by Mr. Clare K. Roberts, first Vice-President and Rapporteur for Haiti, in order to assess the situation.

CONCLUSIONS

A climate of security is necessary for the economic stabilization of the country and the conduct of free, fair and transparent elections to help resolve the political crisis.  All the major stakeholders in Haitian society – including the government, the political parties, the civil society, the churches and the international community – should work towards the consolidation of a climate of peace and security on the basis of mutual respect, accommodation and common and mutual interest.


All sectors of Haitian society should commit to ending violence as a political instrument and to collaborate with MINUSTAH and the Haitian National Police to facilitate the exercise of control and authority by the government over the national territory by participating in a program of credible disarmament of all illegally armed groups, and to end politically-motivated violence, serious crimes and gang warfare.


Essential characteristics of a transitional government are political neutrality and inclusiveness.  The government should engage all the major stakeholders that have foresworn violence, in a process of consultations on the exercise of its authority, to contribute to the stabilization of the country. 
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The Interim Cooperation Framework provides a unique opportunity to develop a strong partnership between the government, the donor community and a cross-section of Haitian society to work to the benefit of the Haitian people.  Rapid job creation to reduce critical poverty and to improve access to basic services, reconstruction of state infrastructure and the creation of other conditions for the generation of investment are critical priorities.  


The OAS program launched in June 2004 to strengthen the capacity of the government to formulate and execute policy should be expanded to further strengthen the institutional and absorptive capacities of the state to access the resources committed by the international donor community.
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